
RADFORD UNIVERSITY BOARD OF VISITORS 
11:00 A.M. 

FEBRUARY 4, 2014
ONE JAMES CENTER 
901 E. CARY STREET 

2ND FLOOR CONFERENCE ROOM 2-G  
RICHMOND, VIRGINIA 

AGENDA 

• CALL TO ORDER

• INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS

 Linda K. Whitley-Taylor, Rector 

Penelope Kyle, President 

o Introduction of Dr. George Low, Dean
of the College of Business and Economics
(effective July 1, 2014)

• APPROVAL OF AGENDA Linda K. Whitley-Taylor, Rector 

• APPROVAL OF MINUTES Linda K. Whitley-Taylor, Rector     
(November 8, 2013)

• REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

o Report to the Board of Visitors from the Katrina Koussis, Student 
Student Representative to the Board Representative  (non-voting, Advisory 

Member) 

o Report to the Board of Visitors from the Jerry Kopf, Faculty Representative 
Faculty Representative to the Board (non-voting, Advisory Member) 

• GOVERNANCE, ADMINISTRATION
& ATHLETICS COMMITTEE Dr. Kevin R. Dye, Chair 

o Report to the Board of Visitors

• BUSINESS AFFAIRS & AUDIT COMMITTEE Matthew M. Crisp, Chair 

o Report to the Board of Visitors
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o Recommendations
 Approval of a Resolution Certifying

Compliance with the Radford University
Debt Management Policy

 Approval of a Resolution to Authorize
the Transfer of Land

• ACADEMIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE Milton C. Johns, Chair 

o Report to the Board of Visitors

• ADVANCEMENT/ALUMNI AFFAIRS &
COMMUNICATIONS/MARKETING COMMITTEE  Linda K. Whitley-Taylor,

Rector & Acting Chair 
o Report to the Board of Visitors

• REPORT ON THE RADFORD UNIVERSITY Georgia Anne Snyder-  
FOUNDATION Falkinham,  BOV Liaison to the RU 

Foundation 

• PRESIDENT’S REPORT Penelope W. Kyle, President 

• OTHER BUSINESS Linda K. Whitley-Taylor, Rector 

o Adoption of Statement on Governance

o AGB National Trustee Conference
Orlando, Florida – April 12-14, 2014

• CLOSED SESSION Linda K. Whitley-Taylor, Rector 
Freedom of Information Act Sections §2.2-3711(A) (1)
and (3)

• ANNOUNCEMENTS Linda K. Whitley-Taylor,  Rector 

o Next regularly scheduled Board &
Committee Meetings:

May 8-9, 2014 – Radford, VA
Spring Commencement:   May 10, 2014

• ADJOURNMENT Linda K. Whitley-Taylor, Rector 
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  Radford University Board of Visitors 
Business Affairs & Audit Committee 


February 3, 2014 
 


Action Item 
Compliance with Debt Management Policy 


 
Item: 
Adoption of a Resolution certifying that Radford University is in compliance with its 
Debt Management Policy.  In addition, this certification is required annually by the 
Secretary of Finance for the Commonwealth of Virginia as part of Institutional 
Performance reporting.    
 
Background: 
The 2005 Session of the General Assembly adopted, and the Governor signed, legislation 
that provides Radford University and all other public colleges and universities in the 
Commonwealth the opportunity to attain certain authority and autonomy to manage its 
academic and administrative affairs more efficiently and effectively through 
implementation of the Restructured Higher Education Financial and Administrative 
Operations Act.  At its meeting on June 30, 2005, the Radford University Board of 
Visitors approved a Resolution of Commitment allowing the University to exercise 
restructured financial and operational authority as identified in the Restructuring Act. 
 
The 2012 Virginia Acts of Assembly, Chapter 3 includes a requirement in the General 
Provisions related to Higher Education Restructuring.  §4-9.02 requires, in part, that: 
“Consistent with § 23-9.6:1.01, Code of Virginia, the following education-related and 
financial and administrative management measures shall be the basis on which the State 
Council of Higher Education shall annually assess and certify institutional performance. 
Such certification shall be completed and forwarded in writing to the Governor and the 
General Assembly no later than October 1 of each even-numbered year. Institutional 
performance on measures set forth in paragraph D of this section shall be evaluated 
year-to-date by the Secretaries of Finance, Administration, and Technology as 
appropriate, and communicated to the State Council of Higher Education before October 
1 of each even-numbered year. Financial benefits provided to each institution in 
accordance with § 2.2-5005 will be evaluated in light of that institution’s performance.”   
 
The Secretary of Finance collects information to fulfill the reporting requirements as they 
relate to paragraph D-Financial and Administrative Standards, specifically §4-9.02 d.2. 
which states: “Institution complies with a debt management policy approved by its 
governing board that defines the maximum percent of institutional resources that can be 
used to pay debt service in a fiscal year, and the maximum amount of debt that can be 
prudently issued within a specified period.”   To assess this measure, the Secretary of 
Finance is seeking a statement from the Board of Visitors certifying Radford University’s 
compliance with said policy and the effective date of that policy.   
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Schedule A below provides the required ratio calculation and demonstrates the University 
is in compliance with its Debt Management Policy.  Currently, as disclosed in the 2013 
unaudited annual financial statements, the University’s debt obligations including 
affiliated foundations total $27,565,861 which is mainly attributable to the Student 
Fitness and Wellness Center project.   
 
 


Schedule A 
 


RADFORD UNIVERSITY  
DEBT MANAGEMENT POLICY RATIO 


 
The calculation reflects June 30, 2013 unaudited Financial Statements for Total Operating 
Expenses (as defined in the University’s Debt Management Policy); however, Annual Debt 
Service reflects expected payments as of June 30, 2014 plus new debt issues expected payments 
for fiscal year 2014. 
     


Board Approved Ratios  Range Formula  


Audited Financial 
Statements 


as of 6/30/2011 
Debt Burden Ratio       


  
1.15% 


Max Annual Debt 
Service as % of 
Operating Expenses < 7% Annual Debt Service* $2,260,989 
    Total Operating Expenses*  $196,825,277   


* Ratio includes Radford University Foundation  
 
The Debt Management Policy also identifies that an annual report shall be prepared for 
review by the Board of Visitors.  The notes to the annual financial statements provide the 
required elements to comply with the Debt Management Policy.  Below are the Financial 
Statement Notes related to outstanding obligations that were prepared for the year-ending 
June 30, 2013 (unaudited):   
 
NOTE 8: Long-Term Debt 
 
Notes Payable—Pooled bonds 
The University issued 9(d) bonds by participating in the Public Higher Education 
Financing Program (Pooled Bond Program) created by the Virginia General Assembly in 
1996. Through the Pooled Bond Program, the Virginia College Building Authority 
(VCBA) issues 9(d) bonds and uses the proceeds to purchase debt obligations (notes) of 
the University and various other institutions of higher education. The University’s 
general revenue also secures these notes. The Radford University portion of the 2009B 
issuance was $3.72 million (par amount) and carries interest rates from 2.0% to 5.0% and 
is secured by general revenues of the University.  Principal is due annually and interest 
payments are due semi-annually through 9/01/29.  The Radford University portion of the 
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2011A issuance was $4.235 million (par amount) and carries interest rates from 3.0% to 
5.0% and is secured by general revenues of the University.  Principal is due annually and 
interest payments are due semi-annually through 9/01/31. The Radford University portion 
of the 2012B issuance was $11.155 million (par amount) and carries interest rates from 
3.0% to 5.0% and is secured by general revenues of the University.  Principal is due 
annually and interest payments are due semi-annually through 9/01/32.  
 
Bonds Payable – 9c 
The University has issued bonds pursuant to section 9( c) of Article X of the Constitution 
of Virginia. Section 9( c) bonds are general obligation bonds issued by the 
Commonwealth of Virginia on behalf of the University. They are secured by the net 
revenues of the completed project and the full faith, credit and taxing power of the 
Commonwealth of Virginia. The Radford University portion of the 2013A issuance was 
$5.04 million (par amount) and carries interest rates from 2.0% to 5.0% and is secured by 
general revenues of the University.  Principal is due annually and interest payments are 
due semi-annually through 6/01/33. 
 
 Installment Purchase Obligations 
The University has future obligations under an installment purchase agreement initiated 
in January 2009. The capitalized value of the asset purchased under this installment 
purchase agreement is $114,460 and the repayment term is 10 years at an interest rate of 
2.087%. 
 
Future principal payments on long-term debt are as follows: 


Fiscal Year Ending 
Notes payable 
Pooled bonds 


 
 Bonds Payable - 9c 


 
Installment  


Purchase 


   30-Jun-14 $ 625,000  $ 170,000  $11,327  
30-Jun-15    645,000    170,000  11,565 
30-Jun-16    685,000    180,000  11,808 
30-Jun-17    715,000    190,000  12,055 
30-Jun-18    750,000    200,000  12,308 
2019 – 2023 4,365,000 1,160,000  12,566 
2024 – 2028 5,470,000 1,395,000     - 
2029 – 2033 5,360,000 1,575,000     - 
Unamortized 
Premium  1,917,497    416,363     - 


Total $20,532,497  $5,456,363  $71,629  
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Future interest payments on long-term debt are as follows: 
 


Fiscal Year Ending 
Notes payable 
Pooled bonds 


  Bonds  
Payable - 9c 


Installment 
Purchase 


   30-Jun-14 $ 769,613  $175,663  $1,437  
30-Jun-15    743,238   172,263   1,199  
30-Jun-16    711,813   163,763      956  
30-Jun-17    676,812   154,762      708  
30-Jun-18    640,187   145,262      455  
2019 – 2023 2,584,387   566,062      197  
2024 – 2028 1,485,769   329,600       - 
2029 – 2033    404,325   143,400       - 
Total $8,016,144  $1,850,775  $4,952  


     
 
NOTE 19: Component Unit Financial Information 
Long-term Debt Payable 
The following is a summary of outstanding notes payable at 
June 30, 2013: 


Note payable in semi-annual installments of $40,000 through April 
2016, with interest payable quarterly at LIBOR plus 2.25%, with a 
minimum rate of 3% (3% at June 30, 2012), outstanding principal 
due upon maturity, collateralized by virtually all accounts held by 
Radford University Foundation, Inc. with the bank                                     $640,000 
 
Note payable in monthly installments of $9,804 through March 2018 
with interest payable at 3.41% with a minimum rate of 3%, 
outstanding principal due upon maturity, collateralized by 
substantially all assets held by Radford University Foundation, Inc. 
with bank                                                                                                        865,372 


 
Total long-term debt                                                                         $1,505,372 


 
The annual maturities of notes payable for each of the five years and thereafter as of June 
30, 2013 are as follows: 


2014 $169,997 
2015 173,137 
2016 576,241 
2017 99,568 
2018 486,429 
Total notes payable $1,505,372 
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Action: 
Board of Visitors adoption of a Resolution of Compliance with the Radford University 
Debt Management Policy.  
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Radford University Board of Visitors 
Resolution 


Compliance with Debt Management Policy 
February 4, 2014 


 
 


WHEREAS, the 2005 Session of the General Assembly adopted, and the 
Governor signed, legislation that provides Radford University and all other public 
colleges and universities in the Commonwealth the opportunity to attain certain authority 
and autonomy to manage its academic and administrative affairs more efficiently and 
effectively through implementation of the Restructured Higher Education Financial and 
Administrative Operations Act, and 
 


WHEREAS, on June 30, 2005, the Radford University Board of Visitors 
approved a Resolution of Commitment allowing the University to exercise restructured 
financial and operational authority as identified in the Restructuring Act, and 
 


WHEREAS, the Governor has established financial and management measures 
on which annual assessment and certification of institutional performance will be 
evaluated, and  
 


WHEREAS, the financial and management measures require the Radford 
University Board of Visitors to approve a Debt Management Policy, and 
 


WHEREAS, the Radford University Board of Visitors approved such Debt 
Management Policy at its March 30, 2007, meeting; revisions to this policy were 
approved by the Board of Visitors at its August 23, 2007, November 12, 2010, and 
February 8, 2012 meetings, and 
 


WHEREAS, Schedule A demonstrates that the University meets the requirements 
outlined in the Debt Management Policy; and 
 


WHEREAS, the Board of Visitors must now certify Radford University’s 
compliance with the approved Debt Management Policy to the Secretary of Finance for 
the Commonwealth of Virginia; 
 


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, this resolution approved by the 
Radford University Board of Visitors certifies that the University is in compliance with 
its Debt Management Policy. 
 





		NOTE 8: Long-Term Debt

		NOTE 19: Component Unit Financial Information
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Radford University Board of Visitors 
Business Affairs & Audit Committee 


February 3, 2014 
 


Action Item 
Authorization to Transfer Land to the Radford University Foundation 


 
Item: 
Adoption of a resolution authorizing the University to transfer two parcels of land, received 
through a bequest, to the Radford University Foundation upon approval of the Governor.   


 
Background: 
This action seeks approval by the Board of Visitors at Radford University to transfer two parcels 
of land, received through a bequest, to the Radford University Foundation in order to fulfill a 
donor’s wishes outlined in their Last Will and Testament.   
 
The 2013 Virginia Acts of Assembly, Chapter 806, §4-4.01 m.1(a).4 authorizes the Governor to 
approve an emergency capital project to acquire the property that has been received as a gift.  
Additionally, §4-4.01 s.1 authorizes the Governor to approve the conveyance of any interest in 
property thereon held by the Commonwealth to the educational foundation of any institution of 
higher education where he finds that such property was acquired by gift.  Code of Virginia § 23-
4.1 also states, “The boards of visitors or trustees of all State educational institutions, with the 
approval of the Governor first obtained, are hereby authorized to lease or sell and convey 
whatever interest they may have in real property that has been or may hereafter be acquired by 
purchase, will or deed of gift.” 
 
The donor’s Last Will and Testament directed that the property be sold at public auction with the 
proceeds therefrom given to the University to set up a scholarship trust fund for needy students. 
The estate and property located in the State of Virginia was handled in accordance with the 
instructions outlined in the Will.  However, the Florida courts automatically transferred two 
parcels of land to Radford University instead of the Radford University Foundation.  For this 
reason, the University respectfully requests approval to transfer the two parcels of land to the 
Radford University Foundation so the property can be disposed of properly and the proceeds 
placed in the established trust fund for needy student scholarships.   
 
In order to complete the transfer, Board of Visitor’s approval is required upon the Governor 
authorizing the transfer.  The request is currently going through the appropriate state approvals 
and should be finalized soon.  The University requests authority from the Board of Visitors for 
the President to execute all necessary documents to transfer the property and to evidence this 
approval by the Board.   
 
Summary: 
Radford University Board of Visitors approval of a Resolution to authorize the transfer of two 
parcels of land located in Florida, received by bequest, to the Radford University Foundation and 
to delegate to the President the necessary authority to execute all documents related to the 
transfer of real property to the Radford University Foundation upon approval from the Governor.   
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Radford University Board of Visitors 
Resolution 


Authorization to Transfer Land to the Radford University Foundation 
February 4, 2014 


 
 
WHEREAS, § 23-4.1 of the Code of Virginia empowers the Board of Visitors of all State 


educational institutions, with the approval of the Governor first obtained, to lease, sell and 
convey whatever interest they may have in real property that has been or may hereafter be 
acquired by purchase, will or deed of gift; and 


 
WHEREAS, the 2013 Virginia Acts of Assembly, Chapter 806, §4-4.01 m.1(a).4 


authorizes the Governor to approve an emergency capital project to acquire the property that has 
been received as a gift; and  


 
WHEREAS, the 2013 Virginia Acts of Assembly, Chapter 806, §4-4.01 s.1 authorizes 


the Governor to approve the conveyance of any interest in property thereon held by the 
Commonwealth to the educational foundation of any institution of higher education where he 
finds that such property was acquired by gift; and 
 


WHEREAS, on May 24, 2013, the Probate Division of the Circuit Court for Lee County, 
Florida, filed an Order of Ancillary Summary Administration to automatically transfer the two 
parcels of land located in Florida to Radford University; and  
 


WHEREAS, the donor’s Last Will and Testament directed that the remainder of estate, 
real, personal, and mixed wheresoever situate, be sold at public auction with the proceeds 
therefrom given to Radford University to set up a trust fund for needy students scholarships; and  
 


WHEREAS, all property located in the State of Virginia was handled in accordance with 
the instructions outlined in the Last Will and Testament; and 


 
WHEREAS, Radford University desires to comply with the donor’s request;  


 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, this resolution approved by the Radford 


University Board of Visitors authorizes the President of Radford University to execute the 
necessary documents to transfer the two parcels of land located in Florida, received by bequest, 
to the Radford University Foundation upon approval of the Governor. 


 
 








 
 


 


 
 


RADFORD UNIVERSITY 
BOARD OF VISITORS 


MARTIN HALL - BOARD ROOM 
RADFORD, VIRGINIA 


9:00 A.M. 
NOVEMBER 8, 2013 


DRAFT 
MINUTES  


 


MEMBERS PRESENT 


Ms. Linda K. Whitley-Taylor, Rector 
Ms. Mary Waugh Campbell, Vice Rector 
Mr. Anthony R. Bedell 
Mr. Stephan Q. Cassaday 
Mr. Matthew B. Crisp 
Ms. Sandra C. Davis 
Dr. Kevin R. Dye 
Mr. Michael S. Hurt 
Mr. Milton C. Johns  
Ms. Alethea “A.J.” Robinson 
Ms. Ruby W. Rogers 
Ms. Georgia Anne Snyder-Falkinham 
Mr. Michael A. Wray  
Dr. Laura J. Jacobsen, faculty representative (non-voting, advisory member) 
Ms. Katrina Koussis, student representative (non-voting, advisory member) 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT 
 
Ms. Callie M. Dalton 
Mr. Steve Robinson 
 
OTHERS PRESENT 
 
President Penelope W. Kyle 
Ms. Michele N. Schumacher, Secretary to the Board of Visitors 
 
Mr. Richard Alvarez, Vice President for Finance & Administration and Chief Financial Officer 
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Mr. Joe Carpenter, Vice President for University Relations and Chief Communications Officer 
Mr. Danny M. Kemp, Vice President for Information Technology and Chief Information Officer 
Dr. Sam Minner, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs  
Ms. Margaret McManus, University Auditor 
Ms. Lisa H. Ridpath, Associate Vice President for Finance & Administration 
Ms. Christina Brogdon, Executive Director & Chief Human Resources Officer 
Radford University faculty, staff, and guests 
 
Ms. Stephanie Hamlett, Senior Assistant Attorney General, Commonwealth of Virginia 
 
Dr. James Burke, Performance Management Group 
Ms. Linda Pierce, Performance Management Group 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Ms. Linda K. Whitley-Taylor, Rector of the Board, called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. in the 
Board Room in Martin Hall. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
Ms. Whitley-Taylor asked for a motion to approve the November 8, 2013 meeting agenda as 
published.  Mr. Michael A. Wray made the motion and Mr. Milton C. Johns seconded the 
motion, and the motion carried unanimously. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Ms. Whitley-Taylor asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the September 13, 2013 Board 
meeting, as published.  Ms. Ruby W. Rogers made the motion and Mr. Wray seconded the 
motion, and the motion carried unanimously. 
 
REPORT FROM THE FACULTY REPRESENTATIVE TO THE BOARD 
 
Dr. Laura J. Jacobsen, non-voting faculty advisory member of the Board, provided the Board 
with some background information on the Honors Academy at Radford University, noting that a 
new Honors Implementation Task Force was created in the 2012-2013 fiscal year to make 
recommendations and to develop an implementation plan.  Dr. Jacobsen then introduced Ms. 
Lisa Vassady, Reference Instruction & Distance Education Librarian, noting that she was chair 
of the Honors Implementation Task Force.  Ms. Vassady provided an overview of the mission of 
the Honors Academy, as well as the current and new standards and requirements for the Honors 
Academy.  A copy of Dr. Jacobsen’s and Ms. Vassady’s report is attached hereto as Attachment 
A and is made a part hereof. 
 
Ms. Whitley-Taylor thanked Dr. Jacobsen and Ms. Vassady for their report. 
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REPORT FROM THE STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE TO THE BOARD 
 
Ms. Katrina Koussis, non-voting student advisory member of the Board, updated the Board on 
the two initiatives that she will be working on this year, (1) student retention and graduation 
through the use of mid-term grades for all students, and (2) a club hub, a dedicated centralized 
location on campus where all clubs can maintain offices, hold meetings and collaborate.  A copy 
of Ms. Koussis’ report is attached hereto as Attachment B and is made a part hereof. 
 
Ms. Whitley-Taylor thanked Ms. Koussis for her report.   
  
REPORT FROM THE ACADEMIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE 
 
Mr. Milton C. Johns, Chair of the Academic Affairs Committee, reported that the Committee met 
on Thursday, November 7, 2013.  Mr. Johns noted that the Committee received a report from Dr. 
Laura Jacobsen, non-voting faculty advisory member of the Board, who continued her review of 
the results of the Collaborative on Academic Careers in Higher Education (COACHE survey) 
faculty job satisfaction survey, by identifying and prioritizing those areas as set forth in the 
COACHE survey results.    
 
Mr. Johns also informed the Board that the Committee heard a report from Dr. Sam Minner, 
Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs, who updated the Committee on recently hired 
personnel in Academic Affairs Division and updated the Committee on the earch for the Dean of 
the College of Business and Economics.   
 
Mr. Johns also reported that Dr. Steve Lerch, Coordinator of Retention, and Mr. Michael Dunn, 
Director of New Student Programs, provided the Committee with a report on retention efforts at 
Radford University and specifically reviewed the services being provided by Noel-Levitz, the 
retention consultants hired by the Academic Affairs Division.  In addition, Ms. Sarah Rogis, 
Associate Director of Career and Internship Development – Northern Virginia Region, provided 
a brief presentation on career and internship development in Northern Virginia. 
 
Mr. Johns also reported that there was one action item that needed to be approved by the Board, 
specifically a change to the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook, namely amending 
Section 1.7 to add a new Section 1.7.4:  Extending the Tenure Clock.  Mr. Johns recommended 
on behalf of the Committee, that the following Resolution be approved: 
 


Approval of the Amendment to the Teaching & Research Faculty Handbook 
The Addition of a New Section 1.7.4:  Extending the Tenure Clock 


 
Ms. Davis seconded the motion and the Resolution was unanimously adopted.  A copy of the 
Resolution is attached hereto as Attachment C and is made a part hereof. 
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Ms. Whitley-Taylor thanked Mr. Johns for his report. 
 
 
REPORT FROM THE ADVANCEMENT/ALUMNI RELATIONS AND 
COMMUNICATIONS/MARKETING COMMITTEE 
 
Mr. Stephan Q. Cassaday, Chair of the Advancement/Alumni Relations & 
Communications/Marketing Committee, reported that the Committee met on Thursday, 
November 7, 2013, and reported that the Committee received a report from Mr. Joe Carpenter, 
Vice President for University Relations & Chief Communications Officer, on the activities in 
University Relations, which included updates on the publications and graphics support that 
University Relation Division provides to the University, the paid media marketing and earned 
media marketing efforts through November 3, 2013, as well as RU Connected. 
 
Mr. Cassaday also noted that President Kyle informed the Committee that Dr. Deborah Robinson 
the Vice President for Advancement had submitted her resignation on October 7, 2013.  He 
noted that the University has begun taking steps for the search of a new Vice President for 
Advancement, but that in the interim, the Advancement and Alumni Relations department would 
report to Richard Alvarez, Vice President for Finance & Administration and Chief Financial 
Officer.    
 
Ms. Whitley-Taylor thanked Mr. Cassaday for his report. 
 
REPORT FROM THE BUSINESS AFFAIRS AND MARKETING COMMITTEE 
 
Mr. Matthew B. Crisp, Chair of the Business Affairs & Audit Committee, reported that the 
Committee met on Thursday, November 7, 2013.    He reported that the Committee heard a 
report from Ms. Margaret McManus, University Auditor, who presented an oral report on the 
University discretionary fund for the quarter ended September 30, 2013 and who provided copies 
of the Charter of the Office of Audit & Advisory Services as well as a Follow-Up Audit Status 
Report.   
 
Mr. Crisp stated that the Committee also heard a report on the Strategic Budget Outlook that 
included presentations by each vice president of his division’s base operating budget, 
preliminary six-year strategic budget outlook, reallocation potential and possible visionary 
initiatives.  Mr. Crisp reported that as a result of this Strategic Budget Outlook, Dr. Minner was 
asked to provide clarity around those undergraduate programs that are a priority, specifically the 
programs that Radford University identifies as its core competencies, and that require additional 
resources.  In addition, he indicated that the Committee requested additional information on the 
possibility of a faculty ‘buyout’ incentive, and the feasibility of a 3-year undergraduate program, 
including the potential for revenue and expense impact of these two items.   
 
Mr. Crisp also informed the Board that there were extensive discussions regarding the 
University’s need for an enterprise Customer/Constituent Relationship Management System 
(CRM), and that the Committee voiced its support that the University move forward with the 
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evaluation of such a system with the ultimate goal being the purchase and implementation of an 
integrated CRM. 
 
Ms. Whitley-Taylor thanked Mr. Crisp for his report. 
 
REPORT FROM THE STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE 


Ms. Ruby W. Rogers, Vice Chair of the Student Affairs Committee, reported that the Committee 
met on Thursday, November 7, 2013.  She noted that the Committee received a report from Mr. 
Zachary McCoy, President of the Student Government Association (SGA), who updated the 
Committee on the various activities and initiatives of the SGA.  Ms. Rogers also reported that a 
Student Affairs update was provided by Dr. Mark Shanley that included updates on personnel, an 
overview of the fall semester, and the creation of a Greek Leadership Training Program.  Dr. 
Shanley also introduced Dr. Irvin Clark as the new Associate Vice President and Dean of 
Students, who then gave the Dean of Students report.  Ms. Rogers stated that Mr. Kenneth J. 
Bonk, Associate Vice President for Student Affairs/Student Activities, also provided a student 
activities report. 
 
Ms. Whitley-Taylor thanked Ms. Rogers for her report. 
 
REPORT FROM THE GOVERNANCE, ADMINISTRATION & ATHLETICS 
COMMITTEE 
 
Dr. Kevin R. Dye, Chair of the Governance, Administration & Athletics Committee, reported 
that the Committee met on Thursday, November 7, 2013.  He reported that the Committee 
received a report from Mr. Robert G. Lineburg, Director of Intercollegiate Athletics, on Radford 
University’s Intercollegiate Athletics program which included a review of the Athletics Strategic 
Plan for Radford University for 2014 to 2024.  Mr. Lineburg also reviewed the accomplishments 
of each team during the fall. 
 
He noted that the Committee had one action item.  Dr. Dye stated that the Committee was 
advised that the Board of Visitors needs to take certain action regarding the state mandated base 
salary increases for eligible employees that were effective July 25, 2013.  Dr. Dye then moved 
that the Board of Visitors hereby ratify and approve the base salary compensation changes 
authorized by the 2013 Acts of the General Assembly, Chapter 806, effective July 25, 2013.   
Mr. Johns seconded and the motion was adopted unanimously. 
 
Ms. Whitley-Taylor thanked Dr. Dye for his report.   
 
RADFORD UNIVERSITY QUARTERLY REPORT  
 
Ms. Whitley-Taylor reminded the Board that this report was a result of discussions that were 
held at the Board Retreat in July 2013 to provide the Board with a metrics snapshot of the key 
performance indicators at Radford University.   Mr. Danny Kemp, Vice President for 
Information Technology and Chief Information Officer, informed the Board that this quarterly 
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report is new and is a work in progress, and briefly reviewed the overall organization of the 
report.  He noted that the report is organized into four different sections, Academic Affairs, 
Advancement, Financial Management, and Project Management, as of September 30, 2013.   Dr. 
Minner and Mr. Alvarez then reviewed with the Board the various metrics used in creating this 
proposed quarterly report. 
 
Ms. Whitley-Taylor thanked Mr. Alvarez, Mr. Kemp, and Dr. Minner for the report. 
 
REPORT ON THE RADFORD UNIVERSITY FOUNDATION 
 
Ms. Georgia Anne Snyder-Falkinham, liaison to the Radford University Foundation 
(Foundation), reported that the Foundation’s total assets are $66.8 million of which $41.9 million 
or 63% is invested with Spider Management Group in Richmond.  Ms. Snyder-Falkinham also 
informed the Board that 3% or $2.1 million of the total assets are represented by an art 
collection, which the Foundation is currently in the process of having re-appraised.  She noted 
that the Real Estate Foundation has sent out an RFP to find a qualified party to market the RU 
Corporate Park.  Ms. Snyder-Falkinham also noted that Foundation funds managed by the 
Student Managed Investment Portfolio Organization (SMIPO) reached $1 million. 
 
Ms. Snyder-Falkinham then introduced Mr. John Cox, Executive Director of the Radford 
University Foundation.  Mr. Cox provided a brief oral presentation on the Radford University 
Foundation, which included an overview of its history, organizational structure, and the assets of 
the Foundation.   
 
Ms. Whitley-Taylor thanked Ms. Snyder-Falkinham and Mr. Cox for their reports. 
 
 
PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
 
President Penelope W. Kyle updated the Board on the new board of visitors orientation 
conducted by the State Council of Higher Education for Virginia (SCHEV).  She reminded the 
Board that this training is now a requirement in accord with the legislation passed by the 2013 
Session of the Virginia General Assembly.  President Kyle indicated that the meetings were well 
attended and organized, and that Ms. Callie M. Dalton attended from Radford. 


Ms. Whitley-Taylor also noted she is having conversations with Ms. Mary W. Campbell, Vice 
Rector, to determine the best way to supplement the new Board member training that SCHEV 
conducts to ensure that the new Board members have a more robust training session and to make 
it more germane to Radford University. 


President Kyle reminded the Board that at the September 2013 meeting a number of questions 
were raised concerning distance learning or on-line education and STEM-H programs at Radford  


University, and that Dr. Minner would be making a brief presentation regarding the distance 
learning and the STEM-H programs at Radford.   
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The Board took a brief recess at 11:00 a.m.  Ms. Whitley-Taylor reconvened the meeting at 
11:15 a.m. 
 
Dr. Minner then presented a report on Radford University’s on-line and distance learning 
education.  He noted that Radford is increasing its on-line presence for the benefit of the 
traditional residential student as a means to completing their degrees more quickly and 
efficiently, and for the benefit of specifically targeted programs which are totally on-line.  
Discussions were then held regarding the number of on-line or distance learning classes at the 
University, and the Board requested that a more detailed report concerning on-line distance 
learning be presented, specifically looking at what is the magnitude of on-line classes today, 
what is the scalability of having more on-line classes, and how do we move forward with 
implementing more distance learning classes, if it is feasible to do so. 


Dr. Minner then reported on Radford’s current operation of STEM-H programs, noting that the 
programs are growing; however, he reminded the Board that a number of the programs are 
accredited externally, and require the accreditor’s approval to increase enrollment numbers. 


A brief discussion was then held regarding the Appalachian Studies program at Radford 
University. 


Ms. Whitley-Taylor thanked President Kyle and Dr. Minner for their reports.   


OTHER BUSINESS 


Ms. Whitley-Taylor reminded the Board that the University is a member of the Association of 
Governing Board for Universities and Colleges and that its annual National Conference on 
Trusteeship will be held in April 2014 in Orlando, Florida.   She informed the Board that the 
University will support sending two members of the Board, the Rector and Vice Rector, to the 
meeting, but noted that all Board members can attend; however, they would do so at their own 
expense.  Ms. Whitley-Taylor reiterated that the meeting was very informative and provided 
invaluable information. 


Ms. Whitley-Taylor also informed the Board that as Rector she had signed a document, in 
accordance with the 2009 Resolution that created the Supplement Retirement Plan (the “Plan”), 
which made IRS technical amendments to the Plan.  


CLOSED SESSION 
 
Mr. Michael S. Hurt moved, pursuant to Section 2.2-3711(A)(1) of the Freedom of Information 
Act, that the Radford University Board of Visitors go into “Closed Session” for the discussion of 
personnel matters, more specifically relating to the performance evaluation, compensation, 
resignation and/or appointment of specific university employees and the performance or 
evaluation of specific Departments of Radford University which will necessitate the discussion, 
evaluation and performance of specific individuals in those departments.  Dr. Kevin R. Dye 
seconded the motion and the motion was unanimously approved.   
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The Rector specifically asked Dr. James Burke, Ms. Linda Pierce, President Kyle, and Ms. 
Stephanie Hamlett to attend the Closed Session. The non-voting advisory Board members, 
faculty, staff, and guests left the meeting at this point.   
 
President Kyle left the Closed Session at 1:15 p.m. and re-entered the Closed Session at 1:50 
p.m. 
 
RECONVENED SESSION 
 
Following the Closed Session, the public was invited to return to the meeting.  Rector Whitley-
Taylor called the meeting to order and asked Mr. Hurt to make the motion to return to open 
session.  Mr. Hurt made the motion to return to open session, Ms. Campbell seconded, and the 
motion carried unanimously.  Mr. Hurt read the following certification: 
 


Certification of Closed Session 
 


WHEREAS, the Radford University Board of Visitors has convened a closed session on this date 
pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in accordance with the provisions of The Virginia 
Freedom of Information Act; and 
 
WHEREAS, Section 2.2-3712 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by this Board that 
such executive meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia law; 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Radford University Board of Visitors hereby 
certifies that, to the best of each member’s knowledge, (1) only public business matters lawfully  
exempted from open meeting requirements under Virginia law and (2) only such public business 
matters as were identified in the motion by which the closed meeting was convened were heard, 
discussed or considered in the meeting by the Radford University Board of Visitors. 
 
A roll call vote was taken: 
 
Vote: yes Ms. Linda K. Whitley-Taylor  yes Dr. Kevin R. Dye 
 yes Ms. Mary W. Campbell   yes Mr. Michael S. Hurt 


yes Mr. Anthony R. Bedell   yes Mr. Milton C. Johns 
yes Mr. Stephan Q. Cassaday   yes Ms. Alethea “A.J.” Robinson 
yes Matthew B. Crisp   yes Ms. Ruby W. Rogers 


 yes Ms. Sandra C. Davis   yes  Ms. Georgia Anne Snyder-Falkinham 
       yes Mr. Michael A. Wray 
        
 
After the Closed Session the Rector reported that the consensus of the Board was that the Rector 
should begin negotiations on a new contractual arrangement with the consultants, Performance 
Management Group. 
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ADJOURNMENT 


With no further business to come before the Board, Ms. Whitley-Taylor, Rector, adjourned the 
meeting at 2:20 p.m.  


 
Respectfully submitted, 


 


Michele Nieroda Schumacher  
Secretary to the Board of Visitors 


 










  
Presented by Laura Jacobsen and Lisa Vassady 











  











 Provost Minner created a task force in 2011-2012 to conduct a 
comprehensive review of the HA. 



 Forum hosted in fall 2012 to discuss those results. 
 Provost Minner asked Faculty Senate for a recommendation 



regarding the future of the Honors Academy. 
 Faculty Senate created a new Honors Implementation Task Force 



in 2012-2013 to make recommendations and to develop an 
implementation plan. 



 The task force made a recommendation that was approved in 
Faculty Senate on September 12, 2013. 











 Honors Implementation Task Force: 
o Presentation by Lisa Vassady, Chair 
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HONORS ACADEMY 
IMPLEMENTATION PLAN 











 



“Honors at Radford University is defined by 
intellectual curiosity and active engagement in the 



educational process. In turn, these qualities are 
expected to result in the pursuit of  excellence in 



one’s scholarly and creative activities.” 
 



DEFINITION OF HONORS AT 
RADFORD UNIVERSITY 











 



• To give recognition for academic excellence. 
• To provide opportunities for more academic 



rigor. 
•  To foster a community of  distinction. 



 



THE HONORS ACADEMY 
MISSION 











 
Incoming Freshman cohort ~ 80 students 



+ 
Second semester Freshman  ~20  



= 
~50% reduction to previous admissions 



standards 



SIZE  COMMITMENT  











 



“Anecdotally, the smaller freshmen cohort (new 
this year) has yielded a *very* high proportion of  
high-performing students in the honors classes. 



The uniform excellence of  this bunch is 
palpable.” 



DR. NIELS CHRISTENSEN 
ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR 











-High School GPA of  at least 3.5 



-Top 20% of  one’s graduation class 



-Combined V+Q sections of  the SAT  



of  at least 1100  



-NEW Essay requirement 
 



ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS 











"Although no two honors experiences are the same, a 
common theme is the desire for active engagement in 



the educational process. Thus a commitment to honors 
means more collaborative learning between the honors 
student, other students, and faculty. It also can include 



an emphasis on interdisciplinary perspectives, 
international education, and student-initiated research. 



Please write an essay to describe why you believe an 
honors education at Radford University will assist you 



in fulfilling your educational and career goals." 
 



ESSAY REQUIREMENT 











• Maintain the required GPA for class year  
(NEW standard for freshmen) 



• Fulfill at least one HA curriculum requirement 
each semester as relevant to cohort standing  



(NEW: additional requirements) 
• Fulfill NEW co-curricular requirements  



• Maintain NEW minimum professionalism score. 
 



MAINTENANCE OF GOOD 
STANDING 











• University CORE A – 6 credits 
• University CORE B – 9 credits 



• Upper Level Honors Sequence – 9 credits 
Take at least 3 of  following 5 options starting junior year :  



 HNRS 300 – Scholarly and Creative Inquiry (required)  
 HNRS 310 – Interdisciplinary Honors Seminar  



 Independent Study (---- 498) in major  
 Contract course in major  



 Study abroad  
• Honors Capstone – 3 credits 



 



HONORS ACADEMY 
CURRICULUM 



27 CREDITS 











In addition to the HA director and associate 
director, there will be eight designated 



Honors Fellows. These faculty members will 
be drawn from the following: 



• One from each area of  University CORE B 



• One from each college under-represented in 
University CORE B 



HONORS ACADEMY FELLOWS 
NEW 











Faculty from each college will apply for and, if  selected, 
be appointed for a 3-year term  



 



• Each Honors Fellow will teach 2 honors courses per 
academic year. 



• Honors Fellows will advise honors students within the 
faculty member’s college on professional and academic 



matters. 
• Honors Fellows will participate in co-curricular honors 



activities throughout the year 



HONORS ACADEMY FELLOWS 
EXPECTATIONS 











 
HA students are expected to behave with 



professional decorum.  
 



This score will start out at 100% with the 
assumption that they are professionals.  



 



NEW HA PROFESSIONAL 
CONDUCT REQUIREMENTS 











• Required to complete four co-curricular 
activities per year 



• Two required activities will be HA meals.  



NEW HA PROFESSIONAL CO-
CURRICULAR REQUIREMENTS 











• Comprised of  3-4 HA students from each 
cohort 



•  President and Vice-President will be elected 
each year 



• Recommend policies and regulations  
regarding the requirements and expectations of  



HA students 



NEW HONORS ACADEMY 
STUDENT COUNCIL (HASC) 











• Increased communications, public relations, 
and general promotion, including the creation 
and distribution of  an HA annual report and 



promotional brochure.  
• Formalized and regular meetings with RU 



administration and faculty members  



UNIVERSITY AWARENESS & 
EDUCATION  











• Technical Support 
• Library Support 



• Honors Academy Housing 



UNIVERSITY SUPPORT OF HA 











Preferably, the HA will be housed in a new, integrated living-
learning space in order to successfully meet its mission (of  



recognition, rigor, and community).  
Requirements: 



• Updated residence rooms 
• At least 2-3 classrooms that *include the installation of  the 



latest instructional technology equipment 
• Seminar rooms * 



• Large meeting room * 
• Social space 



• Branding 



HONORS ACADEMY HOUSING 











• Retention of  honors students (to at least the second year) is 
86-92 %, with an average value of  about 89% 



• Retention of  students who qualify for the Honors Academy 
but who choose not to become part of  honors is 81%.  



• General retention from freshman to sophomore year at RU is 
about 75% 



 
In-state tuition, fees, room & board = $17,000+ 



$17,000 X 8 = $136,000 



SAVINGS PROVIDED TO THE 
UNIVERSITY 
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K. Koussis - Board Report- November 8, 2013 



With the help of the VPSA office, I was able to send out a survey this week to help me to gather data 
about student’s concerns and support of my two initiatives:  Midterm Grades and a Club Hub.  After only 
four days after being launched, over 500 responses.  It seems like these two topics hit a resonant chord 
with students and both topics merit further review and analysis.   



While the following results are tentative and I will wait for another week before finalizing the results, 
the initial findings encourage me to go deeper in exploring the viability of these initiatives.   



Midterm grades and retention 



• Key preliminary statistics from the survey that apply to midterm grades: 
o 81% of respondents felt they would be more successful academically for each of their 



classes 
o 92% of respondents supported having the option for their professors provide additional 



feedback on their midterm grade 
o 80% of respondents felt that they still wanted to receive a midterm grade if they only 



had 5 assignments that made up their final grade 
o 90% of respondents still wanted their professors to provide feedback on their academic 



performance even if it was not possible for them to receive a midterm grade 
o 84% of respondents felt that if they received midterm grades all four years that they 



would feel greater support around their academics 
o 69% of respondents said this academic support would make them less likely to leave 



Radford University prior to graduation 
• If respondents answered “no” to the previous question there was an option to provide feedback 



on how they felt they could be best supported 
• I plan on reaching out to Laura Jacobsen, Faculty Senate President, to determine the viability of 



offering widespread midterm grades 
• I will then be assisting an SGA Senator in her efforts to start legislation on this issue 



Club Hub 



• The Club Hub concept was submitted and included as part of the University’s 6 year capital plan 
• More research needs to be done to determine the specific needs of the Club Hub 



o Student Affairs put in a budget request to travel to different schools for site visits, 
similar to the process used to develop specifications for the new fitness/wellness center 



• I intend to work with Student Affairs and Facilities Planning to determine how much the 
expansion would cost and what increase in student fees might be necessary to support this 
initiative 



• Key preliminary statistics from the survey that apply to the Club Hub follow: 
o 91% of respondents would support an expansion of the Bonnie that would create more 



programming space, food options, meeting and office space for all student funded 
organizations/groups and their advisors 
 If students responded “no” or were against expansion, they were given the 



option to write why 



    ATTACHMENT  B











o 79% of respondents supported housing all student activity fee funded organizations on 
campus, and under one roof 



o 77% of respondents supported or would like to see a large activity room in the 
expansion of the Bonnie 



o In order of priority, students ranked 5 possible changes to the Bonnie: 
 #1 was having more food options 
 #2 was having more meeting rooms for different groups to use 
 #3 was having a large activity room 
 #4 was housing all student activity fee funded organizations under one roof 
 #5 was having office space for student organization advisors 



 
 
Take away from feedback: 
Student survey comments and results in favor and against the Club Hub concept will be used as 
a basis to further evaluate the viability of the concept.  Comments from students who did not 
support the Club Hub concept conveyed a general sense of displeasure due to lack of 
information and appear to be against any type of expansion and campus construction projects.   
I believe RU needs to create a communication plan, or tab on Radford’s website to explain to 
students the current construction plan and how it will enrich their learning experience at 
Radford. We need to capitalize on that and hopefully improve the satisfaction and experience of 
the students. 
 



 
 













Rationale: 



The Faculty Senate Recommends that the following paragraphs be added to the Faculty 
Handbook as a new part of Section 1.7 on Tenure policies and labeled Section 1.7.4.: Extending 
the Tenure Clock. This information shall be made available as part of a package explaining 
benefits to individuals considering faculty positions at Radford University and again during 
orientation of new faculty.  



Paragraphs to be added:   



Section 1.7.4:  Extending the Tenure Clock 



A tenure-track faculty member may request an extension of the agreed upon probationary 
period when extenuating circumstances are projected to impede significantly normal 
progress. Such circumstances might include but are not limited to childbirth, adoption, 
care of terminally ill immediate relative, personal trauma, short-term disability as 
defined by the Virginia Sickness and Disability Program, natural disaster, major 
accidents, or other circumstances beyond the control of the candidate. Extensions may 
also be granted for public or appointed university service. Application for extensions 
must be made within one year of the onset of the extenuating circumstances.  



The faculty member’s prior annual reviews shall be considered in making the decision 
about the extension of the initial probationary period. In no case shall an extended 
probationary period be granted based solely on lack of progress toward work plan goals.  



Written approval of the extension by the appropriate dean and the provost is required. 
All extensions of the initial probationary period shall be entered in writing in the faculty 
member's personnel file. In no case shall such an extension of probationary period 
exceed 2 years exclusive of extensions for leave or extenuating circumstances described 
above. 



 



Motion: 



Motion that the Board of Visitors at its meeting on November 8, 2013, adopt the Resolution 
entitled Approval of the Amendments to the Teaching & Research Faculty Handbook, 
attached hereto.  
  



 
ATTACHMENT   C











RADFORD UNIVERSITY BOARD OF VISITORS 
Resolution 



November 8, 2013 
Approval of the Amendments to the Teaching & Research Faculty Handbook 



 
WHEREAS, All proposed changes to the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook must be 
managed in accord with §5.0 of that handbook, and 



WHEREAS, the authority to amend or revise the Faculty Handbook lies with the Board of 
Visitors. However, proposals for revising the Handbook may be initiated by faculty, 
administrators, the President, or members of the Board of Visitors. Revisions fall into two 
categories: (1) those required to ensure that the University is in compliance with state policies 
and mandates, and (2) those within the purview of the decision-making processes within the 
University, and 



WHEREAS, revisions required to ensure that the University is in compliance with state policies 
and mandates, and that do not require a decision by University personnel, will be effected 
through an administrative update, with faculty being informed of the change and the reasons for 
it, and 



WHEREAS, revisions within the purview of the decision-making processes in the University 
Internal Governance system will be considered by appropriate committees as defined by the 
Internal Governance system.  Proposals for changes will be made in the form of text intended to 
replace a portion of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook, noting new language and 
striking out the old language, and 



WHEREAS, it will be the Faculty Senate’s responsibility to ensure that the general faculty is 
provided time and opportunity to review the proposed change so faculty can communicate with 
their senators prior to any action by the Faculty Senate. 



WHEREAS, the Faculty Senate’s recommendations on proposed revisions to the Teaching and 
Research Faculty Handbook will be forwarded to the President. The President will forward the 
Faculty Senate’s recommendations to the Board along with his or her own. 



NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Visitors hereby approves the 
following change as set forth below to the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook and in 
accordance to §5.0 of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook: 



 



Section 1.7 of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook is hereby amended by 
adding the following new Section 1.7.4.: Extending the Tenure Clock, as follows: 



 











 



Section 1.7.4:  Extending the Tenure Clock 



A tenure-track faculty member may request an extension of the agreed upon probationary 
period when extenuating circumstances are projected to impede significantly normal 
progress. Such circumstances might include but are not limited to childbirth, adoption, 
care of terminally ill immediate relative, personal trauma, short-term disability as 
defined by the Virginia Sickness and Disability Program, natural disaster, major 
accidents, or other circumstances beyond the control of the candidate. Extensions may 
also be granted for public or appointed university service. Application for extensions 
must be made within one year of the onset of the extenuating circumstances.  



The faculty member’s prior annual reviews shall be considered in making the decision 
about the extension of the initial probationary period. In no case shall an extended 
probationary period be granted based solely on lack of progress toward work plan goals.  



Written approval of the extension by the appropriate dean and the provost is required. 
All extensions of the initial probationary period shall be entered in writing in the faculty 
member's personnel file. In no case shall such an extension of probationary period 
exceed 2 years exclusive of extensions for leave or extenuating circumstances described 
above. 



 














